Are Pre-Approval and Pre-Licensure

Inspections Limiting Approvals During
COVID-19?

#1In this post, we discuss FDA’s conduct of inspections of
manufacturing facilities for new drugs and biologics during the COVID-19 pandemic. These
inspections, known as pre-approval and pre-licensure inspections (PAls/PLIs, respectively), are
performed to give FDA assurance that a manufacturing site named in a new drug or biologics license
application is capable of manufacturing the product according to current good manufacturing
practices (cGMPs) and producing the product at commercial scale.

In July, FDA resumed limited domestic on-site inspections after temporarily postponing all domestic
and foreign routine surveillance facility inspections in March. Since June, FDA had conducted only
mission-critical domestic inspections. Currently, domestic on-site inspections are pre-announced and
are prioritized on a newly developed rating scale that uses real-time data on the number of
COVID-19 cases in a local area to qualitatively determine when and where it is safest to conduct
inspections. Foreign PAIs/PLIs continue to be temporarily postponed unless deemed mission-

critical. FDA may deem an inspection mission-critical based on a variety of factors including, but not
limited to, whether the product has received breakthrough therapy or regenerative medicine
advanced therapy designation.

In response to COVID-19, FDA has used, on a limited basis, various tools to conduct alternative
inspections. These tools include the use of FDA’s authority under Section 704(a)(4) of the FD&C Act,
which enables the Agency to request records directly from facilities “in advance of or in lieu of” drug
inspections. In addition, FDA has indicated that it may also look to records of recent inspections and
information shared by foreign regulatory partners through mutual recognition agreements. And
while the concept of virtual inspections has been floated, it remains to be seen if video-based or
other virtual inspection strategies can be used to fulfill PAI/PLI requirements and how long such
proposals may take to implement.

Worryingly, FDA explains in its August 2020 guidance that should the Agency determine that a
PAI/PLI is necessary, and such an inspection cannot be completed during the review cycle due to
restrictions on travel or other COVID-19-related risks, FDA generally intends to issue a Complete
Response letter or may defer action. The guidance, along with a number of concerns raised quietly
by sponsors regarding delayed inspections leading or potentially leading to Complete Response
letters, paints a potentially ominous picture for drug and biologic approvals and the advancement of
the public health over the coming months. Sponsors submitting marketing applications in the near-
term would be wise to proactively prepare for discussion of alternative inspection approaches during
the review of their applications.
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